Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Board of Trustees Meeting

Tuesday, August 30, 2011

6:00 pm to 9:49 pm

Attendance:  

Board Members: Pam Ford, Josephina Santiago, Donelda Mason, Adrianna Woolman, Manijeh Taherynia, Peter Vigil and Sara Yazdi
Others: Tina Lesniak, Lili Adeli, Israel Sanchez, and Andre Adeli.

Pam called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm, read the Mission of Boulder Preparatory High School.

Item:  Reading and Approval of July 20, 2011 Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the Board minutes for July 20, 2011. There was no discussion and the minutes were unanimously approved.

Carpe Diem meetings have been suspended until the Board has adequate time to make an informed decision on how to proceed.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Carpe Diem Board Meeting minutes for July 20, 2011.  There was no discussion and the minutes were unanimously approved.

Item:  Open Comment, New Business & Announcements

There were no open comments or new business.  

Item:  New Board Candidate by Pam Ford and Adrianna Woolman
· Sara Yazdi

Current Boulder Preparatory Board members introduced themselves and provided a brief background on who they are and how they became members.  

Sara introduced herself to Board members and explained that she learned of the Board through a current member, Manijeh Taherynia.  Sara stated she is interested in joining the Board because she is a big believer in education in general and believes that High School is a big step toward an individual’s futures.  She believes that teenagers have great potential and pay attention even when they appear distracted or disinterested.  If youth are on the right path during their high school years, they can become great members of society.  

Currently Sara holds two bachelor degrees in technology and accounting.  Sara provided background on her professional career which includes an extensive background in IT, including everything from auditing, creating/coding, developing and debugging software.  Sara left IT to pursue an education and job experience in psychology.  She is currently pursuing a PhD in psychology at Pacifica University in Santa Barbara, CA.

Sara departed.  Board members discussed Sara’s strengths and what she could bring to the board.

It was moved and seconded to ask Sara Yazdi to join the Board.  There was no discussion and the motion was unanimously approved.  Sara returned and was invited to stay for the remainder of the meeting.  Sara gladly accepted.

Item:  Committee Updates and Reports

A. Finance by Donelda Mason

Donelda requested $15,000 be taken from the surplus to fund the Academic Decathlon.  Lili and Andre explained that the decathlon will take place over 3 blocks and is a 10-subject competition where students study a particular period in time covering history, music, arts, economics, etc.  The cost is estimated at $15,000 which covers the instructor, supplies, curriculum, travel and the competition.  The impact to the school is very positive and credits are offered to the students.  The school does have a history of participating and took second place during its first participation two years ago.  Andre provided information on the instructor, Coach Jorden, and what she can and has brought to the school.   Lili and Andre are pursuing corporate sponsorship and are hoping they will not need to use the entire $15,000.
It was moved and seconded to approve moving $15,000 from the surplus for the Academic Decathlon.  There was no discussion and the motion was unanimously approved.

Donelda requested $15,000 be taken from the surplus to fund after school programs.

Lili provided a history of previous after school programs including plays, museums, zoo trips, among other activities.  The program helps engage the students and fosters bonding among all students and faculty.  We have had very high participation in the past and the student survey feedback has always been powerful and positive.   This is the third year for the program and the $60,000 grant funding decreases each year. Staff sponsors receive an incentive for coming up with programs and completing surveys and reports.  In the past there was a per student budget of $30, but we are researching more free activities to reduce the overall cost. There was some discussion regarding the cost, value add to students and the potential to showcase the programs success in newsletters and our website.  This could also be tied into fundraising and grant writing as well. While there is a cost for the activities, they provide great benefits.

It was moved and seconded to approve moving $15,000 from the surplus for the after school activity program.  There was no discussion and the motion was unanimously approved.

Tina presented the FY12 budget.  Budget is based on 125 students for the academic year which started on July 1, 2011 and runs through June 30, 2011.  Currently we are under spent by 1.29%.
Tina presented the 50(c)3 budget.  We have a net loss of $3,552.16, mostly due to insurance for a six month period.

Tina presented the Carpe Diem budget.  We have a net loss of $179.41. All operations have been suspended, but we still expect to incur a few expenditures including $3,000 for the audit and approximately $400 for payroll and W2 preparation for the first half of the year. We do not foresee any other expenditures.

B. Headmasters’ Report by Pam Ford and Andre Adeli

We had a great summer block with 83 enrolled students.   The summer attendance is always lower than other blocks.  We just hired two new full time faculty members.  On Friday, August 26th, we had a party for Gabe Dillon who recently married Lynette Zavodny.  The Summer BBQ was a well attended event for students, parents, alumni and community members.  

C. Development Director’s Report by Lili Adeli

Our current enrollment numbers are somewhere between 105 conservatively and 115 optimistically.   We had 25 students graduate and many other students have moved out of the area due to rising costs.  We are actively recruiting to work on increasing our numbers through a variety of marketing ad campaigns.  Our new bus ad rolled out on August 29th, we have placed ads in the Yellow Scene magazine's "back to school" edition and we are working on a new flyer which we plan on putting in a variety of places, for example doctors offices, the library, food banks, recreation centers, etc.  There was some discussion on the layout of the new flyer, changing font and color of the word "free", as well as additional locations for the flyer such as post offices, unemployment offices, community website and search engines.  October 1, 2011 is the District's "count day" and we are projecting 125 enrolled students at that time.  

The school is now a member of the Boulder Chamber of Commerce and we hope to have representatives of the school attend their functions as a way to get our name out in the community, recruit potential Board members and solicit program sponsorship.

We held our first yard sale which was very successful.  We were able to clear out a lot of clutter and raised $1,500 for the scholarship fund.  We may want to make this an annual event and invite our family, friends and community to save and donate items.  

Scholarships are being claimed and students are using the money.  For some of the students these scholarships really make a difference and when they come in to claim them, Lili has them write a thank you note to the donors.  Prior to mailing these notes, the school keeps copies, which could be used towards fundraising efforts.  It was suggested the school purchase a rotating picture frame and have pictures of students, graduation and thank you notes on display.

Item:  Annual Calendar by Josephina Santiago and Pam Ford 
There are a few major differences between this month’s proposed annual calendar and the previous one handed out last meeting.  Board member recruitment and fundraising were changed to ongoing.  We want to create a structure for the calendar while allowing ourselves the flexibility to make necessary changes.

It was moved and seconded to approve and adopt the annual calendar.  There was no discussion and the calendar was unanimously approved.
It was moved and seconded to cancel the Board retreat on Saturday September 10, 2011.  There was no discussion and the motion was unanimously approved.

It was moved and seconded to cancel the September Board meeting on Wednesday September 28, 2011.  There was no discussion and the motion was unanimously approved.

Future Board meetings are:

Wednesday, October 19, 2011 from 6 pm to 8:30 pm

Tuesday, November 29, 2011 from 6 pm to 8:30 pm

Wednesday, December 14, 2011 from 6 pm to 8:30 pm

Item:  Chair Report by Josephina Santiago
Josephina resigned from the Board effective today, August 30, 2011, due to personal and professional commitments.  Josephine explained how honored she feels to have served on this Board.  She explained that she believes the administration, faculty and Board are all good people and will continue to be committed to supporting each other and the students.  Josephina stated that the last Board elections were a turning point for the Board to begin to reinvent themselves and it was an exciting moment where she was called to and answered the call to leadership.  She believes the entire board co-led and co-created a Board that is excited, enthusiastic and committed to the school.  Many of the new Board members have never served on a Board before, but she knows they are all committed to the school and students and have a sense of what matters.

Josephina further credited the administration, faculty and Board for providing her with the same support she sees the young people at the school receive.  She has given, but also received so much in return in the chair leadership role.  Her resignation is also a leadership call to the Board on an executive level to support the headmasters, students and to take it to the next level, help them fulfill the promises we made to the young people and to partner with the school leadership and what they stand for.  Josephina thanked the new Board members for their commitment and thanked the Board, administration and faculty for their commitment and always making her feel welcome on her visits to the school.  Josephina stated that having an alumnus on the board is a dream come true.  Although this is her last Board meeting, Josephina will be available to the Board during the transition.

Board members thanked Josephina for her commitment and her help in transforming this Board through her leadership.  The Board would not be where it is today without all of her efforts.

Item:  Board Elections by Josephina Santiago
Pam handed out a description of officer positions found in the Board Bylaws.  The chair’s major responsibilities are to conduct the meetings, collaborate with the co-headmasters, assist in creating meeting agendas and helping meet the needs of the school.  The vice-chair is the back up to the chair.  Secretary is responsible for documentation and communication and finally the Treasurer meets monthly with the members of the Finance Committee to address needs of the school, oversee budgets and write policy and procedures.  All board roles have been very collaborative and supportive of each other.  Current vacancies are chair and vice-chair, however all positions are open to elections.
Board members discussed their individual comfort level and familiarity with the school and Board in regards to the chair and vice-chair positions.  Both Pam and Donelda are open to continuing in their current positions.  It was discussed having a co-leadership model due to the time commitments of two individuals who would be willing to take the vice-chair position.  There was a lengthy discussion on having one individual nominated and accepting the chair position and another individual nominated and accepting the vice-chair position for a short period of time then re-assessing the positions in November.  Andre provided some legal advice on the election Bylaws and processes.  Typically the vice-chair can vote whereas the chair cannot unless it is to break a tie.  It is allowed to have both positions open until a future date and have a facilitator fill in until the positions are filled.  When Josephina was nominated and accepted the chair position the Board was operating under a Resolution, not the Bylaws.  There was a discussion of voting on both positions tonight, however the vice-chair would run the meetings for the first few months.  Another discussion was to have a no vote facilitator run the meetings until chair and vice-chair positions can be voted on during the November meeting.  There was further discussion on allowing the positions to remain open since the Board is so new and allow them time to become familiar with the school and Board rather than rushing into a decision and filling the positions. The Board has the option to allow Andre to help facilitate the meetings until the position is filled as there is nothing in the Bylaws preventing the Board from leaving the positions open and in transition.  

It was moved and seconded to nominate Donelda as Chair, however she respectfully declined.

It was moved and seconded to nominate Pam as Secretary.  There was no discussion and Pam was unanimously approved.  Pam accepted.

It was moved and seconded to nominate Donelda as Treasurer.  There was no discussion and Donelda was unanimously approved.  Donelda accepted.

It was suggested to postpone nominations of the chair and vice-chair positions until the October Board Meeting.  In the meantime the Board will contact BVSD to confirm that vacancies are acceptable until the Board’s next scheduled meeting in October.  If it is unacceptable, the Board will call an emergency meeting to hold elections.  There was  discussion on voting a vice-chair and leaving the chair position open.  Further discussion was held on if the new Board members need additional time to educate themselves on the positions, Board and school.  Some of the hesitation is coming from the fact that the headmasters and staff are unfamiliar with the new Board members and they need to become familiar with the new Board in order to work in collaboration
It was moved to postpone nominations of the chair and vice chair positions until the October Board meeting with the commitment to notify BVSD and with possibility for an emergency meeting to hold elections.  Motion was seconded, there was no discussion.  Donelda, Pam, Manijeh, Sara and Adriana voted in favor of the motion. Peter voted against the motion. Motion passed.

Item:  Fundraising by Josephina Santiago and Lili Adeli
It was moved and seconded to move fundraising discussion to the next Board meeting. There was no discussion and the motion was unanimously approved.

Item:  Meeting Adjourned
Pam adjourned the meeting at 9:49 pm.
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